Idaho State Racing Commission Meeting
November 12, 2009

Building 3, Classroom D

Attending:  Chairman Tim Ridinger, Commissioners Ted Hoffman and Mike Bosen, Executive Director Dennis Jackson, staff Jacki Libengood and Lisa Osterman, Deputy Attorney Stephanie Altig and Jenny Grunke; presenters: Earl Lilley and Joie McGarvin.

Tim Ridinger called the meeting was called to order and introductions were made.  He then asked for a motion to approve the meeting summary for August 20, 2009.
Mike Bosen made the motion to approve as written.

Ted Hoffman made the second.

Tim Ridinger asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to agenda item #3-Expressbet – ADW License renewal application.

Jacki Libengood stated that the application is in order and she has reviewed it.  You have a copy in your packet.  She requested that the Commission approve the application.
Tim Ridinger asked if there were any questions.  He then asked for a motion.

Ted Hoffman made a motion to approve the application.

Mike Bosen made the second.
Tim Ridinger asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to agenda item #4-2010 Live Race Date Requests.

Jacki Libengood in October I sent a letter to all the Fairboards requesting their race dates. Emmett requested April 17, 18, 25.  Pocatello requested May 8, 9, 15, 16, 22, 23, 29, 30, 31. Rupert requested July 3, 4, 5, 10, 11.  Jerome requested June 12, 13, 20. Malad requested August 7, 8, 14, 15.  Burley requested August 20, 21. Blackfoot requested September 5, 6, 10, 11.  We did not receive anything from Sandy Downs or Les Bois.  The dated requested are not overlapping. 

Dennis Jackson stated that he had a conversation with Sandy Downs and they are working on some dates.  The current dates requested are what they have had in the past and I ask the Commission to approve these dates. 

Mike Bosen made the motion to approve the proposed race dates.

Ted Hoffman made the second.

Tim Ridinger asked if there were any questions.  He then asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to agenda item #5-Live Meet Reports.

Dennis Jackson stated that you have a copy of the report in your packet with the results from the Fair tracks.  Out of the eight tracks that we raced this year, almost every instance we had good results at the tracks with the exception of Blackfoot, all were up a considerable amount in the 30-40%.  Overall it was a good fair meet.
Tim Ridinger then moved to agenda item #6-Financial Reports.

Jacki Libengood stated that our beginning balance for October is $114,898.68, our receipts were $8,888.94, our expenses were $36,588.68, leaving an ending balance of $87,198.94.

Dennis Jackson stated that we continue to be very frugal here at the office.  I am currently working half time.  Our operating expenses are about half of what they were this time last year.  We continue to watch that closely.

Tim Ridinger asked if there were any questions.  He then moved to agenda item #7-Proposed Legislation, Earl Lilley.

Earl Lilley and I have been racing since 1969 and I also serve on the Horse Council.  I have drafted up this a couple of years with the help of Brad Little.  The bill states that each of the small tracks can simulcast off track.  That money would go to a central fund to the Racing Commission and they would divide the money back to the small tracks based on the number of days that they run.  The money could only be used for purses.  Once the total handle of 14 million was reached from simulcasting or televised racing, the Racing Commission shall submit to the Idaho Horse Board the sum of 10% of that pool and up to $25,000 to be used by the Idaho Horse Board for youth programs.  The Commission shall obtain these funds from the excess of the free fund cash balance as described in the section.  This was done because we need to keep the youth invested in racing.  I intend to promote this and get a lobbyist to help promote this bill.  This will not affect the breeds, just the tracks.  Do you have any questions for me?

Tim Ridinger stated that a Ada County Commissioner has just joined us and I welcome you to our meeting.  Thank you Earl and good luck with your bill.  He then moved to agenda item #8-Idaho Racing Poll-Joie McGarvin from Idaho Wins.

Joie McGarvin stated that she is the Executive Director of the non-profit organization of IWin which was establishing in July 2007 to help revitalize Idaho’s horse racing industry.  Hand out were available, but if you didn’t get one, get with me and I would be happy to send you a copy of the results of the poll.  In doing this research I have learned that other states have recently added additional gaming to help support their racing industry. In those states the horse racing industry is thriving. We hired a pollster from Portland Oregon to see what Idaho residents were thinking about horse racing or if they were thinking about it at all.  500 Idaho residents were asked a variety of questions during the last week of September.  The following are the results of this poll and how we interrupted those and what we plan on doing next.  At the end of my presentation, I would be happy to answer any questions you may have. (I have taken the summary and added here for information.  Please contact Joie McGarvin for more information.) Overall Horse racing enjoys a favorable image in Idaho among voters with an opinion, but half of the public has yet to form an opinion on this issue.
· Half of voters believe horse racing would be good for the state’s economy and agriculture.  

· This positive sentiment, coupled with the high level of voters with no opinion on the issue provides an opportunity for horse racing advocates to inform and shape public opinion throughout the state.

Currently, with voters nearly evenly divided over allowing VLT’s in Idaho, there is no clear consensus about using additional gaming sources to save horse racing. Nonetheless, most voters (82%) believe decisions about VLT’s in Boise and Post Falls should be made by the voters, rather than the legislature.

What do we plan to do next?  OBVIOUSLY, we must address the large percentage of voters that have no opinion on the issues,-- THEN once live racing is restored to Les Bois Park and all elements of the horse racing industry have come together in pursuit of the same goal,-- IT WILL THEN be appropriate to ask the legislature to give Idaho voters an opportunity to allow additional forms of gaming.   

 To add definition to the economic benefits that could result from a revitalized horse racing industry we have commissioned a study of the economic potential of live racing in Idaho.  We expect this study, which is underway by a University of Idaho Professor, be completed in early January.  I will share this study with you when it is available.

In closing we think the poll provides some valuable insight and direction to those engaged in promoting and improving Idaho’s live horse racing industry.  From the poll results we learned that 50% of the public has no opinion, good or bad about horse racing.  It is up to the industry to give that 50% some reason to think positively about horse racing.
Male asked if we would have to change the Constitution to allow that type of gaming?

Joie McGarvin answered that yes, it would have to be changed and 2/3 of the Legislature would have to approve it.

Ted Hoffman thanked Mrs. McGarvin for the information she has shared.

Tim Ridinger moved to agenda item #9-Idaho Downs update.

Dennis Jackson stated that he hoped to get an update on the negotiations for Les Bois and sent a letter asking all those involved to attend this meeting and update the Commissioners and received a letter from Mr. Spector declining. 

Tim Ridinger asked if there was anyone from HBPA here that would like to report.

Tim Elison answered that there are two here that have been negotiating and we are currently at an impasse. I will just cover briefly that we have submitted three contracts to Idaho Entertainment.  We received one back on October 30th, I then contacted T-Pat on November 1st and told him that there were several problems with the contract.  The next day we received a signed letter from Eric Spector that he was withdrawing all offers and that he was going to pursue a different direction.

Tim Ridinger asked if the Commission had any questions.

Sharon Ullman asked what those issues where.

Tim Elison answered that the last contract submitted by Idaho Entertainment, we thought that we had an agreement on the live handle split. We have always had a 50/50 live handle split, but when the contract came to us, they said that it would be a 50/50 split on the net handle takeout was defined the operators share less statutory deductions and the operating expenses.  We are concerned on what those operating expenses will be and then it could leave nothing left to split.  It would also include rebates or discounts to bettors.  The HBPA has an issue with giving rebates or discounts to the bettors, as a number of large tracks cut the signals to tracks that were providing rebates and discounts.  Another issue was training.  The operator has offered 7 days of training with the horsemen paying for 38 days giving us a total of 45 days of training.  They would have to get the lease with Ada County extended because right now the lease is for April 1 through June 19th.  So we would only get the 45 days if they could get the extension. We would like to see the extension before we sign an agreement. In the past we have had 60 days of training which is essential to have horses ready to run.  If you don’t have horses ready to run then you end up with 4-5 horse fields, with a lower pari-mutuel handle.  If the facility was needed for any other event, training would be shut down.  The next issue is the number of race days they would guarantee us, which is again contingent on them getting an extension with Ada County and they will not ask for the extension until they get a signed contract with the HBPA.  We are concerned that if we sign a contract and then Ada County does not give them the extension, we are locked in with a period ending June 19th.  With the 46 race days again ending June 19th, this would have horses running races 4 days a week and history has shown that we can not support that.  Too many race days per week cuts down on the number of horses in a race which then will affect the handle.  Another issue was that after promising 46 days they reserve the right to change or cancel any race.  There are some issues regarding the horsemen monies. They want the interest off the horsemen purse account and if racing should cease for any reason, then they would get the monies from that account. Those are the major areas of concern with a few smaller issues.
Tim Ridinger asked if there where any questions.

Chris Corbett asked if the two groups have had any conversations or has it just been done by email?

Tim Elison answered that he and Harry Richardson has had numerous telephone conferences with them.  There was one face to face meeting that may have been in August.

Tim Ridinger stated that no one from Idaho Entertainment is here.  He read a letter sent to Dennis Jackson from Eric Spector dated November 10, 2009.  He then moved to agenda item #10-Executive Director Report.
Dennis Jackson stated that in your packet I gave you some information about racing in other states during this time.  Regarding the negotiations and where we go from here.  I know Binding Arbitration has been discussed, but not where you stand on the subject.

Sharon Ullman asked if anyone has discussed mediation.

Dennis Jackson answered that he knows binding arbitration has been discussed with some of the parties, but I do not know how the two parties feel about it.  We do have in the Statute, that if an agreement can not be met voluntarily, that the parties could agree to binding arbitration and as far as I know, that has not be discussed between the two parties.
Sharon Ullman asked that since the two parties are not communicating well and both side are so angry with each other, would perhaps a trained professional mediator might help them work out these issues.

Harry Richardson answered that if he could fill in the blanks as far as the negotiations that have taken place.  As an example, the last week of October, I received a phone call from T-Pat regarding training and that the HBPA board wanted a minimum of 30 days provided by the operator.  They were prepared to discuss 60 days of training with the first 30 days covered by the horsemen paying stall rent to cover the costs and the second 30 days being covered by the operator and in return we were discussing the possibility of reducing the number of race days next year from 46 to 40.  They said that they would agree to that, but it needed to be taken to the board.  Before even that could happen we received the first contract that we have ever seen from them, which Mr. Elison discussed, that contract was signed by Mr. Spector on October 30th.  Before we could even get to them to discuss that contract, we received a letter dated November 2nd, the contract and our efforts are hereby withdrawn. So, we have been talking and trying to get things worked out through the end of October.  It is not like we are at the point of needing mediation or arbitration, we were thinking that we were taking baby step and we are trying really hard to get some thing accomplished and then boom, boom, contract, then contract withdrawn.  It is our impression that they do not want to continue with negotiations at this point in time.  One of my concerns from day one is having training in March and racing through the end of July, the lease that they have with the County to my knowledge, has not been modified and they do not want to talk to you about it to see if July is even available.  That leaves it a little tough to sit down and talk about it.  If they can’t get the facility from you, we can’t run that race meet.

Sharon Ullman stated that I don’t think that would be a problem, I would encourage you to continue to talk to them to see if you can get a contract in place.
Harry Richardson stated that that is what they have been telling us, but we don’t want to get this done and then have it become a problem.

Ted Hoffman asked if the contract was presented by Idaho Entertainment then withdrawn before you had any opportunity to comment on the contract.
Harry Richardson answered no that Mr. Elison called to talk to them, as he had some problems with it and I think that is as far as it went.

Tim Elison stated that yes, there was one phone call made.  I spoke with T-Pat and told him that there were numerous problems with this contract.  He told me to shut up and listen, which I did for about ten minutes, he then hung up and I received the letter the next day.  The negotiations have not been very friendly to this point.

Tim Ridinger asked if there were any other question.  He then moved to agenda item #11-Commissioner Reports.  None being he asked if anyone would like to address the Commission.
Dennis Jackson stated that we need to have a Commission meeting in December.  I would request what day around December 13th to hold a meeting.

Mike Bosen made a motion that our next Commission meeting be held here in Meridian on December 17th at 1:00 p.m.

Ted Hoffman made the second.

Tim Ridinger asked for the vote.  Motion passed.

Jim Bernard with Idaho Falls racing stated that they are having problems with setting race dates due to the unknown statues of Les Bois, and I understand that you are all working hard to get something together.  We do want to get simulcast going there.  We need to get something going somewhere. I want to see racing continue, but if we don’t race next year, the Idaho program and racing will be hurt.  We don’t want to compete with Boise, and we don’t want to over run the fair tracks.

Dennis Jackson stated that before Idaho Falls can get a simulcast license they need to approve a live meet license.  So you will have to get dates to the Commission for approval.  There have been times when dates have been changed after they have been approved.

Sharon Ullman stated that it sounds like this group may be misleading about video gaming in front of Idaho Legislator.    It is not going to be an easy task and I would hate to see this group hang your hats on something for next year when I think your chances are extremely slim to none.  I am not saying that it can’t happen, but are there some smaller steps that you could do instead.

Tim Ridinger answered that it was information that they wanted to share with the Commission and what may help the industry as a whole and we do not take a position.

Earl Lilley asked Sharon Ullman, is the off track betting you were talking about different than the one I recommend, that the race tracks take their simulcast off sight to a nice club or something.

Sharon Ullman answered that she was not sure if she heard the whole presentation.   What I am saying is that the concept of getting video gaming in Boise and Post Falls to increase the purses is not something that is likely to get through the political system in the near future.  If you talked about taking live racing betting off track, I think you would have a better shot of getting something like that through the Legislature.
Ted Hoffman made the motion to adjourn.

Mike Bosen made the second.

Tim Ridinger asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  Meeting adjourned at 2:10 p.m.
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